Transportation, Community and Rural Development Strategic Policy Committee

Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 29th September 2021 at 11.30 a.m.
                     via Microsoft Teams

Chairperson: 			Cllr. Raymond Aughey

Present:
Cllr Sean Conlon		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Brian Mc Kenna		Monaghan Co. Council
Packie Kelly			PPN- Community Pillar 
Fergal McMahon		PPN- Social Inclusion Pillar


In attendance from Monaghan County Council:
Patricia Monahan	Director of Services - Transportation, Community and Rural Development 
Orla Brady			Senior Executive Officer - Community Development
Gareth McMahon		A/Senior Engineer - Transportation
Alison Condra			Administrative Officer - Transportation
Ann Murray			Administrative Officer - Community Development
Carol Lambe			Administrative Officer - Community Development 
Kim Greenan			Clerical Officer – Community Development

The following documents had been circulated to members:
· Agenda 
· Minutes of meeting held on 24th May 2021
· Draft Hedge Cutting & Roadside Vegetation Management Policy 2021
· Walking & Cycling Strategy 2021-2026

The Chairman Cllr. Raymond Aughey welcomed members to the meeting.


1. Minutes of SPC Meeting held on 24th May 2021
 The minutes of SPC meeting held on 24th May 2021, were proposed by Cllr. Brian McKenna and seconded by Cllr. R. Aughey 

2. Matters Arising 

Cllr. S. Conlon asked that the meetings organiser would liaise with other officials as there is a clash with the Peace Campus meeting on at the same time today.

Ann Murray welcomed Fergal McMahon as the new PPN member to this committee and this welcome was also extended to Orla Brady, Senior Executive Officer, Community Development who had taken over from Fintan McPhillips.

3. Walking & Cycling Strategy

Carol Lambe delivered a presentation on the Walking & Cycling Strategy.  The Strategy was written by Carol in her former role as Cycling Officer. These duties have now been incorporated to the Active Travel Team and Ms Fiona Mc Entee has been appointed as the Active Travel Community Engagement Officer.

Monaghan’s Walking & Cycling Strategy looks at the development of walking and cycling for the benefit of the county from the perspectives of Health, Climate Action/ Active Travel, Recreation/ Quality of life and Economic development/ Tourism.

There are five Strategic themes which will contribute to the Corporate Goal of making Co. Monaghan a better place to live, work and visit. The themes will help to deliver the mission to develop safe and appealing walking & cycling infrastructure in Co. Monaghan and to create an environment in which people will find it easy and attractive to walk and cycle, both recreationally, and for routine everyday journeys.

Carol Lambe indicated that the Active Travel Unit will be focusing primarily on Urban areas. Carol stated that it could be beneficial to appoint a Rural Recreation Officer. A Rural Recreation Officer would be in a position to update and maintain recreation trails within the county and to engage with communities and landowners on the development of new routes. 

The Chairman and members thanked Ms Lambe for the comprehensive work involved in preparation of the Strategy and her very informative presentation.

In response to the Member’s and representative’s questions, Ms Lambe confirmed the following:

·  Regarding town centres, the plan was only to remove the least amount of parking spaces as was required. Other options would be examined such as   reducing speed limits in built up areas from 50km to 30km and to encourage “share the road ethos” between drivers and cyclists to improve safety.
· It would not be practical to implement the widening of footpaths to 3m in areas such as Monaghan Town as the widths were already narrow.
· With regards to the N2 Phase 2 & 4, Ms Lambe suggested to Engineering to look at the possibility of using willow hurdles screening on the N2 between Monaghan and Emyvale. This proposal would act as a sound barrier, provide protection for the cyclists, and deal with the problem of debris coming off the road.
The group were informed that the Walking and Cycling Strategy would now be presented to the October Council meeting.  

3A. Active Travel Unit

Patricia Monahan confirmed that €3.9 million had been allocated to the Active Travel Unit over the next three years. The staff were:

Senior Executive Engineer	To be advised by the Public Appointments Commission
Assistant Engineer			Hugo Fitzpatrick
Assistant Engineer			Jennifer McCormack
Community Engagement Officer	Fiona McEntee

There were 47 individual projects that had already been approved in Monaghan by the NTA. These ranged from works on greenways, footpaths, cycle lanes, street lighting and pedestrian bridges. Some of the smaller projects were already underway and would be completed by the end of 2021.

Regarding the N2 Cycle Paths planned at four locations in Monaghan Town, G. McMahon advised that the tender period had closed, and consultants would shortly be appointed to design the schemes. It is challenging work to get safe segregated cycle lanes in an urban environment and often required the purchase of additional lands which would cause some delays in delivery.
 
4. PEACE PLUS

Orla Brady delivered a presentation to members on the new Peace Plus Programme. The funding available was broken down into six themes, with the 1st theme being Building Peaceful and Thriving Communities, which had €90m funding to develop 17 Local Community Peace Action Plans. 
O. Brady outlined the stages that would have to be gone through in order to develop the plan for Monaghan. When developed, the plan would have a strong focus on delivering to all the local community’s wide and varied needs.

Currently the scheme is at Stage 1, and a consortium has been appointed to support each Council to help establish the required structures and facilitate the development of the Co-designed Local Community PEACE Action Plans.  This is to ensure a consistent approach is adopted throughout. Following the outcome of the consortium’s feasibility study, the next stage is the development of Local PEACE PLUS Partnerships. The timeframe given for development of the local plan is ambitious and expected at Quarter 2, 2022.

The Chairman and members thanked Ms. Brady for her very informative presentation.

In response to questions, Ms. Brady confirmed that MCC would be involving all sections of the Community in their consultations to draw up the Local Peace Plus Plan. The Community Dept would ensure that it tied in with the review of the LECP plan in order to avoid any possible duplication.

5. Hedge Cutting & Roadside Vegetation Management Policy 2021

Alison Condra confirmed that the draft policy had been prepared following the previous report prepared by Kilgallen & Partners on behalf of Tipperary and Donegal County Councils. This report had been put before this committee in December 2020. Monaghan County Council reflected well in the national report as it was one of seven counties that had a hedge cutting policy in place. 
 
Following consultation with the Municipal Districts, the Procurement Officer and the Horticulturalist further items in relation to biodiversity, a register of critical junctions and green procurement were included.

The policy was being brought forward to this committee for its adoption. Unfortunately, a number of members had not received the draft policy prior to the meeting and so it was agreed that A.Condra would re-submit this for their consideration. It could then be adopted by the Committee at the next meeting.


6. [bookmark: _Hlk52375158]Winter Maintenance Conversion to Brine
 
G.McMahon outlined that the Dept of Transport and the TII had proposed a conversion to bring salting as a new form of Winter Maintenance. However, there had been a delay in the conversion of dry salting to brine due to increased costs relating to the infrastructure needed for the conversion. Although, these costs would be fully grant funded, the amount of €500,000 for Monaghan alone was substantial. G.Mc Mahon confirmed that once the plans for Brine salting were finalised by the TII, he would bring the new plan to the committee for approval for the next winter season 2022/23.

G.McMahon advised that Roads Dept will examine the number of roads to be placed on the salting routes. The Roads section would have a number of criteria in place to determine whether a road could be placed on the list:  including traffic volumes, proximity to existing salting routes and location of public buildings and access required.

In response to Members’ questions G.Mc Mahon confirmed that after they prepared a suggested list of roads, this would be presented to Members for their input.

G.Mc Mahon also confirmed emergency weather plans were in place for each of the five main towns, so that each Municipal District we were able to respond appropriately. Mr Mc Mahon reminded the members that community groups were still able to apply for a salt bin through the Salt Bin Scheme. The forms were available on the MCC website.


7. AOB and Date of the next meeting
Cllr. Aughey requested that the Active Travel Scheme be placed as an item on the Agenda in future.

It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday 7th December 2021, at 2.00 p.m.

This concluded the business of the meeting.
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